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Amid the controversy over Massachusetts adopting national standards, few other education issues have gotten any attention. One that should is an annual report from the commonwealth’s Accountability and Assistance Advisory Council that demonstrates just how little accountability there is for the $9 billion Bay Staters spend each year on K-12 education.

Until 2008, the Office of Educational Quality and Accountability (EQA), an independent state agency with its own five-person governing board, conducted comprehensive audits of more than 175 Massachusetts school districts. The reviews scrutinized MCAS data, leadership, curriculum and instruction, teacher and student assessments and evaluations, and financial operations. Findings were sent to district officials and posted online.

Private companies often spend 10 percent of their budgets on accountability, but state taxpayers paid less than one-tenth of 1 percent of education expenditures - about $3.7 million annually - for EQA. Of that, the agency returned at least $300,000 per year and delivered a level of accountability hailed by Education Week.

The education establishment despised EQA because it did its job so well - auditing districts and reporting shortcomings - so it was no surprise that the Patrick administration pulled the plug on the agency.

Prior to EQA’s creation, the Department of Elementary and Secondary Education and Department of Revenue conducted school district reviews. But the Legislature determined that those agencies weren’t independent enough.

Now we have the Center for School and District Accountability. Rather than an independent agency, it’s housed within the impenetrable bureaucracy of the Department of Elementary and Secondary Education.

EQA’s independent, five-person board has been replaced by the 13-member Accountability and Assistance Advisory Council (AAAC), which includes the Massachusetts Association of School Superintendents, the Mass. Association of School Committees and both state teachers unions - virtually everyone the Center is supposed to hold accountable.

The result is exactly as intended: No one gets thoroughly audited. Like in the movie “Groundhog Day,” we’re reliving past failures.

Just look at AAAC’s embarrassing two-page annual report - one page of which is taken up with a list of members and when they met. AAAC conducted “11 ‘Best Practice Reviews’ and 10 Level 3 and Level 4 District Reviews.” That means they did a few partial and individual school reviews; nothing like the 50 comprehensive school district audits EQA conducted annually.

Not surprisingly, the state no longer finds any districts underperforming. At the request of the then-mayor, the state’s watered-down accountability unit last year reviewed Fall River schools. It recommended “an external audit of the district’s finances as soon as possible.” Isn’t that what the accountability people are supposed to do?

At no time since its passage in 1993 has what remains of education reform been under attack on so many fronts. We can begin to fight back by demanding the reinstitution of real accountability.
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